
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

WHO'S GENERAL PROGRAMME DEVELOPMENT 
AND MANAGEMENT 

The curtain was finally rung down on the discussions on the 
subject of management of WHO'S resources with the eighty-third 
session of the Executive Board and the Forty-second World Health 
Assembly not agreeing to some of the controversial suggestions 
proposed earlier regarding the use of WHO'S resources. It is 
gratifying to note that the conclusions of the Executive Board 
on the important issues under this subject were nearly similar 
to the recommendations of the Regional Committee for South-East 
Asia. To improve the efficiency and effectiveness of the manage- 
rial process for WHO programme development and implementation, 
operational procedures were streamlined and appropriate authority 
was delegated to the WHO Representatives (WRs). The functioning 

, of the joint governmentlWH0 coordination mechanism was reviewed 
and steps were taken by the countries and the WRs to improve the 
functioning of this mechanism. During the period under review, 
the Consultative Committee for Programme Development and 
Management met twice to review, inter alia, the Fortieth Annual 
Report of the Regional Director, the implementation of WHO'S 
collaborative programmes in Member States, and the implementation 
of the Regional Committee's decisions and recommendations 
relating to "Management of WHO'S Resources". The Regional 
Committee, at its forty-first session, reaffirmed the commitment 
of all Member States in the Region to the global social goal of 
health for all and the value systems implicit therein, and 
reiterated and reaffirmed its earlier decisions and recommen- 
dations on the subject. The country support teams, with revised 
terms of reference, continued to support national authorities 
and the WRs in programme formulation and implementation. The 
Regional Office is preparing for a comprehensive review and 
evaluation, in early 1990, of the implementation of WHO'S 
Seventh General Programme of Work. 



Informatics support continues to be strengthened with attention 
being given to integration of various systems, standardization 
of common data and procedures and coordination of policies to 
ensure effective and efficient support to the management of 
WHO'S programmes at the country and regional levels. In the 
Regional Office, various sub-systems relating to administrative 
procedures have been computerized. The Regional Office is also 
participating in the development and use of common corporate 
software. The needs of the offices of WRs for informatics 
support are being met by acquisition of hardware and software 
and by training of staff. 

The need for pursuing the development of a critical mass of 
leaders for health for all continues to exist in all the 
countries and WHO has been supporting the training of such 
leaders. Modules for health-for-all leadership training, 
developed in coordination with the Asia-Pacific Academic 
Consortium for Public Health, are being field-tested. Training 
modules developed in Indonesia are to be field-tested and 
translated for adaptation in other countries. WHO is also 
supporting the ongoing activities in Bangladesh, India, Nepal 
and Sri tanka. These activities have stressed leadership 
development, particularly at the peripheral and middle levels. 

Enhancement of the potential of staff and their proper motivation 
leads to greater productivity. Recognizing this as an important 
management need, staff seminars for all professional staff in 
the Regional Office have been organized. In addition, briefing 
and training programmes for general service staff, both from the 
Regional Office and country offices, have been initiated. 

The Organization continues to collaborate and coordinate with 
other United Nations organizations, international development 
agencies and nongovernmental organizations in support of 
health-for-all activities. In recent years, the funding under 
UNDP intercountry programmes in the health sector has witnessed 
a visible decline and this would call for a review of the policy 
for resource allocation at the national level to ensure that 
UNDP resources for health are not reduced further. 

Some countries in the Region are particularly prone to natural 
disasters. While countries were still reeling under the aftermath 
of the disasters in 1987, calamities of unprecedented magnitude 
struck the Region again in 1988. The Regional Office provided 
emergency medical equipment and supplies to affected countries. 
WHO also collaborated with the countries to enhance their 
national capabilities in terms of emergency preparedness and 
response. 



HEALTH SYSTEM DEVELOPMENT 

The second report on monitoring the progress of HFA strategies 
has once again highlighted the need to institute monitoring and 
evaluation as integral components of managerial processes for 
national health development. The successive efforts on monitoring 
and evaluation have also shown that weaknesses in information 
support stem more from a lack of properly organizing and 
coordinating the available information than due to any inherent 
absence of quality or restricted availability of information. In 
this context, there is an urgent need for systematizing inter- 
and intra-sectoral efforts in data collection, collation and 
dissemination practices. Introduction of electronic data 
processing facilities in the health system has now become a 
reality in most countries. The need for exercisfng judiciousness 
in the face of being overtaken by swift developments in this 
area cannot be overemphasized. 

Epidemiological surveillance activities continue to strengthen 
the field epidemiological training programmes and in building up 
an effective network of laboratory services to help in timely 
diagnosis. While epidemiological surveillance is intended to 
embrace all diseases, emphasis, in practice, is being placed on 
vaccine preventable diseases. 

The managerial process for national health development continued 
to play an important role in collaborative activities with Member 
States. Its major thrust was directed towards the formulation 
and implementation of national health-for-all policies and 
preparing and executing national health development plans. In 
many countries there has been growing awareness of the importance 
of health economics and alternate approaches to health care 
financing. Support was given to collaborative activities aimed 
at strengthening the central and district levels of health 
administration. Several types of training in health management 
for health personnel at various levels were carried out with WHO 
support. 

The Regional Office continues to actively promote and support 
health systems research (HSR) encompassing health economic 
research, health behavioural research and research in health 
manpower development and health services. The recommendations of 
the Task Force on Health Systems Research held in 1987 were 
followed up leading to a dialogue with several countries to 
strengthen institutions for health systems research. The 
Consultative Meeting of Social and Health Scientists held in the 
Regional Office in May 1989 recommended improvements in the 
national coordinating mechanisms to strengthen national networks 



among leading social sciences research centres, health centres 
and HSR administrators. 

ORGANIZATION OF H W T H  SYSTEMS BASED ON 
PRIMARY AEAtTH CARE 

Steady progress has been achieved in the distribution, 
organization, management and operation of comprehensive health 
systems based on primary health care. A Regional Conference on 
Health Development held in New Delhi in March 1989 reviewed the 
progress in the light of the Riga framework. It noted that 
Member States were already reviewing their targets and policies 
with a view to accelerating implementation. The Conference 
emphasized the need to develop new ways of understanding and 
facing problems which have so far resisted solutions, new 
methods of analyzing them and new approaches of solving them. 
The need to intensify social and political actions, mobilizing 
leadership, and ensuring development and rational use of science 
and appropriate technology was, inter alia, emphasized. -- 
Health infrastructure coverage has increased in almost all 
countries. This has been coupled with appropriate organization 
and an improvement of the management process. Particular 
attention has been paid to the development of human resources 
with large numbers of health workers being trained. WHO has 
continued to support many training programmes for traditional 
birth attendants and other basic health workers for enhancing 
their skills. 

Intensification of health development in compact geographical 
areas has been pursued with commendable results. This district 
health systems approach addressing four critical areas of 
primary health care, among others, provides for a system of 
decentralized management responsibilities. It is hoped that 
district-level health managers and planners with adequate 
supervisory planning and management skill8 will be developed to 
strengthen district health systems. 

Recognition of the importance of the intersectoral action of 
health as a key factor for overall development has slowly, but 
steadily increased. In many countries, formal mechanisms have 
been introduced with WHO facilitating the dialogue between 
health and other sectors. Intersectoral action has two essential 
facets - the first aimed at promoting health through better 
coordination and cooperation between sectors, particularly at 
the grassroot level, and the second aimed at monitoring the mix 



of interventions that lead to improving the health status of the 
population. Both these, in turn, lead to different policy 
options. WHO has supported the analysis of negative impacts of 
development programmes by documenting their adverse consequences 
on health status. The use of indicators to measure improvement 
in the quality of life is also being supported. WHO'S efforts 
are aimed at ensuring the use of intersectoral action to improve 
steadily not only the health, but also the quality of life of 
the people. 

Self-reliance in communities can be developed only by transfer 
of knowledge and skills and by training a variety of village- 
level health workers. WHO has continued to support actively the 
establishment of mechanisms for effective involvement of people 
in taking care of their own health. Disadvantaged populations 
are found not only in rural but also in urban areas. Rapid 
urbanization is a common phenomenon in the South-East Asia 
Region leading to a variety of social, economic and health 
problems. To meet these challenges, WHO has been supporting the 
development and implementation of urban primary health care, 
essentially through a project approach. It must, however, be 
admitted that greater efforts are needed to provide the 
much-needed primary health care to urban populations. 

H W T H  MANPOWER DEVELOPMENT 

WHO has continued to collaborate actively with Member States to 
facilitate the achievement of the health manpower development 
targets in pursuance of the goal of health for all. Support has 
been provided to improve technical, planning and management 
capabilities as well as training facilities and to upgrade 
educational technology. In the area of health manpower 
production, technical support has not only been through the 
fellowships programme but also through other means such as the 
strengthening of training institutions. Despite these efforts, 
there are still manpower imbalances and inappropriately trained 
personnel. In many instances, specific manpower targets which 
were based on over-optimistic economic projections have not been 
readjusted to take into account the economic slowdown. 

One effort to redress the above has been through the promotion 
of health manpower development research. In this respect, the 
Intercountry Consultative Meeting on Health Manpower Development 
Research held in S M O ,  in January 1989, and the Interregional 
Seminar on Financing of Human Resources for Health, Bangkok, 



March 1989, are important collaborative efforts to promote the 
planning, training and deployment of types and numbers of health 
personnel that countries require and can afford. WHO will 
continue to provide technical support to countries to refine 
their efforts at arriving at more efficient mixes of health 
manpower. 

The World Conference on Medical Education held in Edinburgh in 
August 1988 was a further milestone in the reorientation of 
undergraduate and postgraduate medical education. At the 
Conference, a number of important recommendations were made to 
urge medical schools to improve the quality of their educational 
programmes. In the South-East Asia Region, these fit in with the 
long-term efforts directed at the reorientation of medical 
education which began more than a decade ago and which will 
continue in the Region so as to ensure that health manpower will 
be in consonance with the health-for-all objectives. 

Recognition of the need to develop a core of nurse leaders has 
been evident in several countries of the Region and active 
support has been provided for nursing leadership development 
strategies. Support was continued for reorientation of basic and 
post-basic nursing education with greater attention on developing 
curricula indicators for use in assessing the extent to which 
reoriented curricula are in accordance with health-for-all and 
primary health care objectives. Initial steps were taken to 
formulate nursing policy at the national level as the basis for 
developing long-term national plans for nursing development. 
Technical support was provided to further strengthen the nursing 
components in other programme areas at the national level. 

WHO has continued to collaborate with Member States to strengthen 
the training of health personnel, particularly in respect of 
their related competencies, capabilities in curriculum develop- 
ment and revision, and to promote the adoption of efficient and 
effective teaching and learning processes. Courses and workshops 
on improving education continue to be conducted in a number of 
countries in the Region. 

Support also continues to be provided to countries to develop, 
field-test, produce and effectively utilize different types of 
teaching and learning materials for paramedical, medical and 
nursing personnel. With the support of DAh'IDA, WHO will soon 
provide technical and financial support to enable countries to 
further develop appropriate and effective health learning 
materials. Coplea of the English Language Self-Instructional 
Package (ELSIP) would be soon distributed to more countries in 
the Region. 



A Regional Conference on WHO Fellowships was held in the 
Regional Office in November-December 1988 which identified 
priority needs, reviewed problems and constraints in national 
health manpower development and problems in the implementation 
of WHO fellowships programme. WHO'S collaboration included 
further strengthening of national institutions to carry out 
in-country training as also making regional training 
institutions as centres of excellence. 

PUBLIC INFO~TION AND EDUCATION FOR HFALTH 

WHO has supported a wide variety of activities in the field of 
public information and education in health (IEH). In 1988, it 
celebrated the Fortieth Anniversary of WHO which provided an 
opportunity not only to commemorate the unique contribution of 
WHO to the improved health of the populations, but also to 
involve a wide variety of government and nongovernmental 
organizations, academic institutions, media and others, in a 
multifaceted effort to accentuate IEH activities. Information 
kits on priority health themes were published and distributed. 
Involvement of the media in health communication was actively 
followed up, particularly using the WHO theme for 1989, "Let's 
Talk Health". 'No Tobacco Day' on 31 May helped focus attention 
on the health hazards of tobacco consumption and the role of the 
media. The worldwide attention on AIDS provided yet another 
opportunity. An intercountry workshop was held in December 1988 
to discuss health promotion activities for the prevention and 
control of AIDS. In addition to strengthening the capacities of 
the technical personnel in the health education sector, WHO has 
taken steps for greater public information in all matters 
relating to health. The involvement of youth was emphasized at 
an intercountry workshop held in March 1989 on Youth Involvement 
in Health Development at which WHO collaborated with UNICEF and 
the World Assembly of Youth. 

RESEARCH PROMOTION AND DEVELOPMENT 

The regional research programme aims to strengthen national 
research capability, promote and coordinate research on regional 
priority health problems related to social and economic 
development, and promote research designed to facilitate the 
rapid application of existing and emerging scientific knowledge. 



Towards this end, the Regional Office obtains expert advice 
on research policy and direction from the South-East Asia 
Advisory Committee on Health Research (SEAIACHR), and techni- 
cal advice from its sub-committees and scientific working 
groups. Periodic meetings of the Directors of Medical Research 
Councils or Analogous Bodies and Concerned Research Foci in the 
Relevant Ministries (MRCs) provide a useful opportunity for 
obtaining the views of the countries on the implementation of 
the regional research programme and for mobilizing their 
support. 

The fifteenth session of the SEAIACHR was held in Jakarta, 
Indonesia, from 6 to 12 June 1989, where the progress of the 
regional research programme was reviewed. Other technical 
subjects including research in accident prevention and nursing, 
were discussed. 

The sixth meeting of MRCs was held in Pyongyang, DPR Korea, from 
24 to 31 October 1988. The meeting made a series of recommends- 
tions, of which the most noteworthy was for MRCs to review the 
recommendations made at the previous meetings and the follow-up 
actions taken by themselves and by WHO. 

A notable event this year was the meeting, for the first time, 
of the heads of WHO collaborating centres in the WHO South-East 
Asia Region. This opportunity for direct contact with each other 
and to discuss common issues, such as the role of centres in 
research and training, transfer of health technology, exchange 
of technical information and research material was significant. 
In addition, it led to a clearer understanding and the renewal 
by the centres and by WHO of their respective commitments 
towards each other concerning this partnership arrangement aimed 
at supporting the relevant programmes of WHO and of national 
health development. 

Strengthening of research capability in the countries is a major 
aim of the regional research programme. Several countries have 
been approached and site visits have been made with a view 
to identify institutions for strengthening health systems 
research. 

Research on the development of dengue vaccine which has been 
supported by WHO for several years has progressed to the point 
where three separate monovalent vaccines for Dengue 1, 2 and 4 
have been produced and are ready to be patented. This is a 
noteworthy achievement, and has provided valuable opportunities 
for the transfer of technology in vaccine development to the 
institution undertaking the project. 



GENERAL HEALTH PROTECTION AND PROMOTION 

The battle against the four major nutrition deficiency diseases, 
protein energy malnutrition (PEX), iodine-deficiency disorders 
(IDD), iron deficiency anaemia, and vitamin A deficiency, has 
begun to show signs of success. WHO has continued to promote the 
development of nutrition monitoring and surveillance capabilities 
of the countries in the Region as a result of which more reliable 
national information on these diseases is now available. Several 
countries are showing declining prevalence rates of protein 
energy malnutrition. Vitamin A deficiency and xerophtalmia have 
also declined in Nepal and Sri Lanka. WHO has continued to 
support research in the field of vitamin A deficiency. An 
intercountry workshop on iodine-deficiency disorders was held in 
the Regional Office in March 1989. From the data presented at 
this workshop it became apparent that IDD was being tackled in a 
systematic manner in most of the affected countries. 

In the area of oral health, WHO'S technical cooperation has been 
directed towards prevention of oral diseases, the target being 
no more than three decayed, missing, and filled teeth at the age 
of 12. Implementation of activities in the countries, however, 
is rather slow. 

Accidents continued to take a heavy toll of life in all countries 
of the Region. Though reliable data is not readily available, it 
is seen from the information emanating from the countries that 
accident-related injuries as a cause of mortality rank fairly 
high and affect people tn their peak age of productivity. The 
approach to prevention of accidents and injuries has differed - 
from country to country with some placing emphasis on the 
development of management and emergency services, while others 
favour creating awareness and promoting intersectoral involve- 
ment. In addition to training of personnel and provision of 
equipment, WHO'S collaborative activities in the area of accident 
prevention have been directed mainly to creating national aware- 
ness at the increasing morbidity and mortality, their cost to 
the nation and the need for formulation of national policies. 

PROTECTION AND PROMOTION OP TIB HEALTH OF 
SPECIPIC POPULATION GROUPS 

The health of mothers and children has continued to receive 
priority attention in the Region. Utilizing the PHC approach, 
maternal and child health care has made some headway, but 
progress has been uneven. This diversity is best reflected by 



the wide disparity in the infant and maternal mortality rates 
prevailing in the Region. Though infant mortality rates are 
expected to decline following the concerted efforts directed at 
child survival, the same cannot be said of maternal mortality, 
which needs to be viewed with the same degree of concern. The 
provision of family planning services and their implementation 
have largely been dependent on national policies relating to 
population growth. In the countries of the Region, the extent of 
integration between MCH and family planning is varied, but the 
overall trend has been towards integration, which is most 
encouraging. 

WHO'S collaboration has been primarily directed at achieving 
wider service coverage and improving the quality of services. 
Support has been extended to improve and strengthen the quality 
of health manpower, through consultant services, fellowships and 
other forms of training. While some countries have utilized 
inservice training as a means to train large numbers of health 
personnel at the national level, others have chosen to 
strengthen specific areas of expertise, through fellowships, 
training and use of consultant services. Innovative schemes have 
also been undertaken in some countries to improve the quality of 
services, such as maternal and neonatal care monitoring, a 
district team problem-solving approach and the use of family 
planning clinical supervision teams. Studies have also been 
supported which seek to elicit information that would assist in 
the formulation of future strategies and programme development. 
As a sequel to the global Initiative on Safe Motherhood, 
operational research studies related to maternal mortality and 
morbidity have been supported. 

The Special Programme of Research Development and Research 
Training in Human Reproduction (HRP) concentrates on two major 
areas, namely, support for research aimed at finding and 
devel2ping new, safe and effective methods of fertility 
regulation and support for research aimed at improving the 
existing methods of fertility regulation. A number of research 
grants have been awarded for specific projects, connected with 
the efficacy and safety of contraceptive measures. Simultaneously 
with studying methods for control, the fertility research 
programme also deals with the problem of infertility with several 
research projects being conducted. Long-term institutional 
development grants have been approved for institutions in the 
Region for 1990 at the meeting of the programme's Policy and 
Coordination Committee held in June 1989. 

The main emphasis of WHO'S technical collaboration in the area 
of occupational health was focussed on research training and in 



cresting an awareness of the problem. In most countries, there 
is a lack of funds for occupational health. Greater attention is 
being given to provide financial compensation to sick and 
disabled employees and little or no attention for the prevention 
and control of occupational diseases. 

The proportion of the elderly and aging population in the 
countries of WHO'S South-East Asia Region is steadily increasing. 
This segment of the population is adding to the dependency ratio 
which is already high due to a fairly large child population. 
Factors such as migration to cities, changing attitudes of 
family members and society towards the elderly, need greater 
attention. WHO seeks to support countries in the formulation of 
national policies and approaches for the health care of the 
elderly. A multtcentre study on aging has been initiated in five 
countries, and a meeting of the principal investigators of the 
study was held in March 1989. An international conference on 
geriatric medicine and gerontology held in New Delhi in December 
1988 also emphasized the urgency and importance of a decisive 
nation-wide action for health of the elderly. 

With regard to Women in Health and Development, the emphasis has 
continued to be on leadership development among women at the 
community level, information dissemination, and involvement of 
nongovernmental organizations. Recognizing that AIDS is an 
increasing problem in this Region, a meeting on 'Asian Women and 
AIDS', was held on 1 December 1988 on the occasion of World AIDS 
Day to disseminate information and to seek commitment from women 
in various nongovernmental organizations and other agencies in 

- the global fight against AIDS. 

PROTECTION AND PROMOTION OF MENTAL HEALTH 

Increasing attention has been given in the Region to the 
importance of psychosocial factors not only as causes of 
distress, but even more so as reasons for a high percentage of 
outpatient contacts leading to wasteful and often harmful 
prescriptions. Equally, functional and behavioural aspects in 
priority disorders like malnutrition and in the transmission of 
diseases are gaining increasing recognition. WHO has continued 
to assist the countries in solving these problems by the develop- 
ment of training material for PHC staff to manage psychosocial 
problems effectively, by supporting work on the behavioural 
management of priority disorders like malnutrition, and by the 
development of behavioural interventions to break the chain of 
transmission of certain diseases. Work has continued on 



behavioural interventions to reach the most disadvantaged 
families in need of promotive and preventive interventions. 

Use of alcohol and opium in a hazardous manner has been a 
problem of long standing in several countries. To this has been 
added the more recent epidemic of heroin abuse in some. WHO 
continued to collaborate in the development of effective demand 
reduction technologies. In this effort, the focus has been on 
the concept of 'drug-free zones', i.e., areas where all drug 
users are detoxified with maximum community involvement, and 
transformed into groups of self-help or mutual aid. This 
approach has been effectively implemented in Burma*, India, 
Nepal and Sri Lanka. 

In the case of mental disorders the main focus has been on the 
development of instruments for national programme planning. A 
set of indicators for the quality of mental health care has been 
developed facilitating better targeting in programme planning. 
In addition, the development of training material for the 
integration of basic mental health skills into the general 
health care infrastructure has continued. 

PROMOTION OF ENVIROWEiTAL H W T H  

The thrust of WHO collaborative activities continued to be 
towards acceleration of community water supply and sanitation 
programmes, supporting self-evaluation, institutional atreng- 
thening, manpower development, health education and community 
participation. WHO supported studies and actions in the develop- 
ment of policies, strategies and programmes for institutional 
and manpower development and for operationalization of the 
programme of environmental health aspects in rural and urban 
development and housing and activities for the control of 
environmental health hazards, chemical safety and risk 
management due to increasing environmental pollution. 

The Regional Consultation on IDWSSD held in July 1988 in SEAR0 
reviewed the IDVSSD progress up to the end of 1987 and the 
likely achievement by the end of the Decade. The situation was 
subsequently reviewed by the Regional Committee in September 
1988. The review clearly showed that the targets for urban water 

*The terms of "Union of Burma", "Burma" and "Rangoon" are now 
changed to "Union of Myanmar", "Myanmar" and "Yangon" 
respectively, and should be read accordingly in the Report. 



supply and urban and rural sanitation set for the Decade were 
not likely to be realized. The need for better intersectoral and 
interagency cooperation, mobilization of resources (internal 
and external), management practices through institutional and 
manpower development and promotion of community awareness and 
community involvement was emphasized. WHO support was therefore 
directed towards these areas. WHO particularly supported the 
efforts of the countries in diverse areas, such as establishment 
of computerized management information system, improved 
operation and maintenance facilities, water quality 
surveillance, groundwater development, etc. 

h e  to the growing urbanization and industrialization, 
environmental health problems in rural and urban development and 
housing settlements have gained special significance for the 
protection of people's health. This is amply clear from a report 
on the environmental problems in Delhi prepared by SEAR0 for the 
national authorities. The programme on environmental health in 
rural and urban development and housing emphasizes the need for 
intersectoral and community level action to address the various 
problems related to human settlements covering water supply, 
drainage, sewerage, and solid waste disposal; hazardous waste 
disposal; air and water pollution, etc. A number of case studies 
to develop strategies for intersectoral and community-level 
action in Bangladesh, Sri Lanka and Thailand are under impleme- 
ntation along with a participatory demonstration-cum-action 
study in Sri Lanka. 

In regard to the control of environmental health hazards, 
collaborative efforts were focussed on intersectoral 
collaboration, review of legislation and strengthening of 
institutional and laboratory adaptability, manpower development, 
management information system development and preparedness for 
chemical emergencies. Activities in this connection were 
initiated in India, Indonesia and Thailand. 

WHO continued to support the monitoring of food contamination 
and training of national staff in food inspection and food 
handling, including education for promoting awareness of 
consumers, in Bangladesh, Burma, India and Indonesia. 

DIAGNOSTIC, THERAPEUTIC AND REHABILITATIVE TECHNOLOGY 

WHO'S collaboration with Member States in strengthening of 
laboratory services, particularly at the district and provincial 
levels, was directed towards the strengthening of existing 



infrastructures, the introduction of appropriate laboratory 
technology and emphasizing the strengthening of programmes of 
quality control. Methods for rapid diagnostic techniques for 
some of the commonly encountered bacterial infections have been 
introduced in the central laboratories of the countries and 
these are likely to percolate to lower levels. In view of the 
continued prevalence of shigellosis in the countries of the 
Region, particularly due to Shigella dysenteriae I, strengthening 
of the health laboratory senices is being carried out in 
several countries of the Region. This has also been coupled with 
programmes to ensure safety of blood and blood products and 
improving the national blood banking services in the countries. 
Radiation safety has attracted attention of all countries. In 
addition to continuing the monitoring of radiation exposure, 
information dissemination has been undertaken. WHO has promoted 
the provision of basic radiological services and supported the 
efforts to strengthen diagnostic radiological techniques. 

Production of diagnostic reagents, with a view to achieving 
national and regional self-reliance and self-sufficiency, has 
received continued attention. There has been technical 
collaboration in this area between Bangladesh, Burma, India, Sri 
Lanka and Thailand, in establishing methodology, production and 
supply. Attention has also been paid on strengthening the 
facilities for the production of modern immunological and 
biological reagents. 

Through collaboration with the countries in the Region, the 
Essential Drugs Programme has been strengthened, especially in 
quality assurance, manpower development and the rational use of 
drugs. Also, collaboration to improve drug procurement, storage 
and distribution has been initiated in Bhutan. An Essential 
Drugs Programme has been initiated in Thailand and Burma. The 
UNDP-funded, ASMNIWHO pharmaceutical project has been a 
successful example of technical cooperation in the field of 
pharmaceuticals. 

Standard treatment regimes have been established and implemented 
in the countries of the Region. Rational use of drugs has been 
further promoted through national and interregional training 
courses. Computer technology in regard to drug management, drug 
implementation and adverse reaction has been adopted in several 
programmes. Production of plasma-derived hepatitis B and oral 
polio vaccines has been strengthened and emphasis has been 
placed on assuring quality. 

To ensure drug quality, safety and efficacy, much emphasis has 
been placed on training in Good Manufacturing Practices and in 



different aspects of drug quality control, such as equipment, 
manpower training and management. The WHO Certification Scheme 
bas been promoted and several recommendations were made for its 
optimal utilization, at an intercountry workshop held in SEAR0 
in March 1989. To facilitate drug evaluation and registration 
and to promote the rational use of drugs, the establishment of 
drug information systems is being supported by WHO in several 
countries. Cultivation, production and quality assurance aspects 
of traditional medicine have been promoted through WHO 
collaboration. Guidelines to support the countries in setting up 
or strengthening, as necessary, legislative and administrative 
systems for registration of traditional medicine products have 
been provided to all the countries in the Region. Research 
projects and educational activities have been supported in order 
to promote the utilization and integration of traditional 
medicine in the health care system. 

Rehabilitation is an important aspect of total health care 
comprising of promotion, prevention, cure and rehabilitation. 
There is not only insufficient awareness about the size of the 
problem of disabilities, but also greater reliance on 
institutional technologies. The urgent need, therefore, is to 
initiate better planning of disability prevention and 
rehabilitation services to provide adequate coverage using 
appropriate technology. While supporting ongoing efforts in 
this area in Member States, WHO has also sought to create a 
greater realization of the problem. A consultative meeting on 
integrated approaches to prevention of avoidable disablement was 
held in November 1988 to examine, inter alia, the operational -- 
feasibility of selected interventions through the existing 
health care infrastructures. 

DISEASE PREVENTION AND CONTROL 

Governments in the Region have increased substantially their 
inputs for EPI  in the last two years and the information system, 
in many cases using computers, has also been strengthened. 
Assessment of progress has been made and steps taken to increase 
immunization coverage following EPI  and CDD reviews in various 
countries. All countries continue to impart training to staff, 
especially in epidemiology, vaccine production, EPI management 
and practices. The countries are also actively pursuing the 
development of vaccines and other related aspects of EPI target 
diseases. In the Region, there has been a decreasing trend in 
the E P I  diseases. However, sentinel surveillance needs to be 



strengthened further. Meanwhile, the countries in the Region are 
actively promoting self-reliance in the delivery of immunization 
services and in the quality control and production of vaccines. 

Vector-borne diseases continue to be among the major public 
health problems faced by most countries in the Region. So far 
the principal method of control of these diseases has been and 
probably will remain the use of chemical pesticides. However, 
due to technical problems a gradual shift is evident towards 
reshaping the strategy of vector-borne disease control with 
greater emphasis on environmental management and design of 
integrated methods of control with varying degrees of community 
participation. WHO has been strenuously collaborating with the 
countries in planning, monitoring and evaluating the vector- 
borne disease control activities, especially in the light of new 
concepts and strategies. 

The malaria situation in the Region did not register any 
significant change, though some countries reported decreasing 
trends in terms of morbidity. However, the high incidence of 
falciparum malaria continues to pose a major problem, compounded 
by the further spread of resistance to various antimalarials, and 
widespread vector resistance to different insecticides. To tackle 
the problem, the countries continued to review the strategies of 
malaria control based on the ecological-cum-epidemiological 
approach, which connotes the deployment of integrated vector 
control methods and the involvement of communities for the 
control of malaria transmission. To facilitate cost-effective 
implementation of malaria control programmes in the Region and 
strengthen the health infrastructures, WHO has been colla- 
borating with the countries in conducting training and planning, 
implementation, monitoring and evaluation of the malaria control 
activities. The stratification of malarious areas in the 
countries, along with the development of appropriate objectives 
for each isolated stratum, will enable malaria control 
programmes to use more judiciously their limited resources for 
the control of the disease. Studies on resistance of malaria 
parasites to antimalarials and vectors to insecticides continued 
in the Region with support from WHO. The results of these 
studies have enabled the countries to develop appropriate 
national policies and to review the use of particular 
insecticides. 

WHO has continued to support efforts by countries of the Region 
to monitor large-scale population movements to and from 
malarious areas through different mechanisms. It also 
collaborated in research to deal with management and operational 
problems. 



Several countries of the Region continue to' face health problems 
related to certain parasitic diseases, like intestinal parasitic 
infections, filariasis, leishmaniasis, schistosomiasis and 
dracunculiaais. WHO, in close collaboration with UNDP, continued 
its technical cooperation with countries in their programmes to 
reduce morbidity and mortality due to parasitic diseases and to 
augment research activities. 

As part of the TDR programme much progress has been made in 
field trials of new therapeutic regimens for chloroquine- 
resistant Plasmodium falciparum in Thailand, testing of 
Ivermectin for treatment of lymphatic filariasis in India, 
studies of transmission-blocking antigens of P. vivax in Sri 
Lanka and multidrug therapy for leprosy in India and Indonesia. 
Immunological diagnostic test kits and surveillance tools have 
been developed, some of which are under field tests and a few 
are in operational use. Greater emphasis is being placed on 
training in epidemiology and on social and economic research, 
especially in malaria and leprosy. 

Diarrhoea1 diseases continue to be a major health problem in the 
Region. National programmes for the control of diarrhoea1 
diseases are being implemented in all the countries as part of 
the primary health care services. In addition to the case 
management strategy to reduce mortality, the programme is also 
now placing emphasis on selected interventions to reduce 
morbidity. Plans of operation have been revised in almost all 
countries, mostly following comprehensive programme reviews and 
in keeping with programme achievements and progress. Training 
activities in programme management, supervisory skills and 
clinical management received high priority during the year and 
diarrhoea training units have now been established in most 
countries. While the ORS access rate remained static, the ORS 
use rate has increased to 29%. The local production of ORS 
reached almost 100 million litres in 1987 with a number of 
countries heading towards self-reliance. Ten of the eleven 
countries have had their programmes reviewed at least once. 

Burma, India, Indonesia and Sri Lanka have drawn up long-term 
plans for the control of acute respiratory infections (ARI). 
Health personnel were trained in ARI and scientific workshops 
were held in Bhutan, Maldives and Mongolia. WHO provided 
information to countries on the biomedical and epidemiological 
research priorities in ARI. WHO has established very close 
coordination with UNICEF in all ARI activities in the Region. 

Tuberculosis continues to be a major public health problem in 
the Region. WHO has collaborated with countries in sustained 



efforts to control tuberculosis through case detection, 
treatment and training of personnel. Support has been provided 
for the strengthening of clinical and operational research. WHO 
collaborated in the organization of an international course in 
tuberculosis at the National Tuberculosis Institution, Bangalore 
(India), and also the tuberculosis course held in Tokyo (Japan) 
and the international training course on bacteriology of 
tuberculosis in Ottawa (Canada). 

All the nine endemic countries in the Region have formulated 
specific goals and strategies for bringing all leprosy cases 
under multi-drug therapy before the year 2000, and, by the end 
of 1988, over 1.4 million, out of 3.6 million, registered 
leprosy cases were under MDT. WHO has provided technical 
guidance and support for manpower development, monitoring and 
evaluation, besides supplies and equipment, in order to promote 
and strengthen the MDT activities in all the countries. 

Using the primary health care approach, WHO helped the 
governments concerned in the planning, development, execution 
and evaluation of zoonoses control programmes. Local cost 
subsidy was provided to countries for holding workshops on 
diverse zoonotic diseases. Essential supplies and equipment were 
provided and requisite manpower trained, through fellowships in 
the control of zoonotic diseases. There was a marked reduction 
in deaths due to human rabies in Sri Lanka during 1988. With 
support from AGFUND and WHO, the country launched a publicity 
campaign on radio and television to educate people on the rabies 
control programme. 

WHO collaborated with countries in implementing activities aimed 
at reducing morbidity due to sexually-transmitted diseases. The 
situation of yaws and other endemic treponematoses in the 
South-East Asian Region was not alarming. Indonesia reported a 
few infectious and non-infectious cases of yaws. 

As far as the situation of AIDS and HIV infection in S W  
countries is concerned, 54 cases were reported from five 
countries of which India accounted for 29, followed by Thailand 
(181, Indonesia (31, Nepal and Sri Lanka (2 each). Though AIDS 
is not yet a priority health problem in the Region, the increase 
in the number of imported cases and detection of HIV positives 
among intravenous drug abusers is causing grave concern. 

WHO has also collaborated with countries in the Region in the 
development of health technologies for the prevention and 
control of other communicable diseases, such as Japanese 
encephalitis, meningococcal meningitis, viral hepatitis, and 



dengue hemorrhagic fever. Guidelines for diagnostic services 
and control of Japanese encephalitis were revised, based on the 
recommendations of an interregional meeting organized in 
Colombo. Sri Lanka. in June 1988. and circulated. Bhutan. India 
and Nepal are the three countries affected by meningococcal 
meningitis. WHO'S collaboration includes organization of control 
measures and supply of vaccines. Hepatitis A is commonly 
encountered in the countries of the Region. Hepatitis B is a 
serious problem with a high carrier rate. A research study on 
the comparison of immunization responses to hepatitis B vaccine 
is nearing comoletion. Dengue hemorrhagic fever continues to 
occur in an endemic form in-~urma, ~ndonesia and Thailand. WHO'S 
collaboration with the countries concerned was focussed on 
research and vaccine development, besides strengthening 
epidemiological surveillance. 

WHO'S collaborative programme continued to be devoted to improve 
further and enhance primary eye care through strengthening of 
the health service infrastructure in all countries of the 
Region. The vital sectors like training of manpower, improvement 
of information system, research, and quality of services have 
received increased attention and support as a key approach to 
the problem. Priority was accorded to the development of human 
resources, leading to a critical mass of community eye health 
professionals and public health ophthalmologists. Collaboration 
with different agencies as well as nongovernmental organizations 
continued to play a significant role in the programme for the 
prevention of blindness. 

Further strengthening of cancer registries has led to an improve- 
ment in the coverage and the quality of data collected. Expansion 
of the data in quantity and quality will pave the way for applied 
epidemiological research. The main thrust of cancer control 
programmes remains in the primary and secondary prevention of 
common preventable and treatable cancers. 

Most countries of the Region, recognizing the increasing morbi- 
dity and mortality from cardiovascular diseases have initiated 
programmes for their prevention and control. Epidemiological - - 

surveys and research studies have been undertaken in India, Burma 
and Nepal. Indonesia and Thailand have adopted the WHO-MONICA 
approach protocols aimed at measuring trends on mortality and 
morbidity from cardiovascular and cerebrovascular diseases. The 
commonality of risk factors involved in the pathogenesis of 
cardiovascular diseases and a number of noncommunicable diseases 
lend themselves to an integrated approach to their prevention 
and control, and a few countries have taken steps in this 
direction. 



Rheumatic fever/rheumatic heart disease is still a major problem 
in the Region, and increasing interest and attention is beginning 
to be directed towards identifying risk factors involved in 
coronary heart disease and to the problem of hypertension in the 
general population. 

Health problems arising from other noncommunicable diseases 
surface in countries where communicable diseases are under 
increasing control. However, so far little attention has been 
given to this group of disorders which is not only prevalent, 
but exacts a heavy toll in disability, mortality and morbidity. 
Diabetes and chronic respiratory diseases are two other problem 
areas in the field of noncommunicable diseases which are 
compounded by the continuing rise in the consumption of tobacco 
in all the countries of the Region. In countries where 
communicable diseases are increasingly under control, health 
problems relating to allergy, dermatology, respiratory diseases, 
and technology for renal transplants have begun to receive 
attention. Diabetes prevalence estimated at 2% will mean 
approximately 30 million diabetics in the Region by the year 
2000. An innovative system of care for diabetes evolved by the 
Bangladesh Institution for Research and Rehabilitation in 
Diabetes, Endocrine and Metabolic Disorders has been acknowledged 
as a model appropriate for developing countries. It seeks to 
encourage diabetes service delivery with primary health care. 
There is still complacency about the ill effects of tobacco. The 
programme on tobacco, with its new title "Tobacco or Health", 
was already addressing itself not only to smoking, but also to 
tobacco consumption, particularly since chewing tobacco is 
widespread in some countries of the Region. The second 'No 
Tobacco Day' on 31 May 1989 was widely observed in most 
countries of the Region. 

HBALTH I N F O ~ I O N  SUPPORT 

The HELLIS network is fully operational in eight countries of 
the Region and provided access to national, regional and 
international literature. At a workshop organized by ESCAP in 
October-November 1988, plans and procedures for joint operation 
of HELIIS with POPIN (Population Information Network of ESCAP) 
at national and regional levels were worked out. A number of new 
titles were published in the SEAR0 Publication Series and 
support was given for translation of some publications into 
national languages. The quantum of sale of WHO publlcations has 
also increased. 



SUPPORT SERVICES 

The Regional Office played host to a number of important 
visitors including Ministers of Health from this and other 
regions. This provided an opportunity for interaction with the 
senior staff and exchange of views on policy-making procedures. 
The Regional Director, in addition to attending meetings of 
governing bodies, also participated in a number of workshops, 
seminars, etc., both within and outside the Region. These 
occasions were used to explain advances being made by Member 
Countries in the health sector and also for seeking support for 
ongoing health efforts. 

A total number of 101 established posts in the Region has been 
filled and 9 have remained frozen. Steps have been taken to fill 
the remaining posts. A total of 157 consultants were employed in 
various projects for periods ranging from one week to eleven 
months mostly to give specific technical support to the 
countries. Computerization was been introduced in the support 
programme areas, viz., personnel, budget and finance and medical 
supplies. Plans are underway for establishing a local area 
network ( I A N ) .  

The total obligations during the biennium 1988-1989 as of 31 May 
1989 under all sources of funds amounted to US$ 69 130 539. An 
additional amount of US$ 29 733 083 is expected to be obligated 
during the remaining period. Supplies and equipment totalling 
$13.04 million were ordered, of which 22.8% amounting to $2.97 
million were in the form of local purchases. An increasing trend 
for data processing equipment and software is visible, reflecting 
the urge of Member States to modernize their information systems. 
Requests for emergency supplies to meet natural calamities and 
disasters were met with promptly. Some countries have also 
availed of the revolving fund to the tune of $1.76 million for 
purchases. 

The above summary gives a brief picture of the activities of WHO 
in the South-East Asia Region, fuller details of which are 
available in the following pages. 


